INSTINCT, INTELLIGENCE AND CHARACTER
pancreas, which pours its juices into the small intestine, as
does also the liver. All these glands, perhaps, and cer-
tainly the liver, have functions wider than that of merely
supplying digestive juices, but this wider function can best
be described and studied in the other class of glands, those
which have no ducts, but whose products simply pass
directly through cell walls into the blood circulation.
Among these are, for example, the thyroid and the para-
thyroid glands on the sides of the neck, the supra-renal
glands just above the kidneys, the pituitary gland, and the
pineal gland. Each of these is secreting its special product
and turning it into the blood-stream. The rate of pro-
duction of each secretion varies from time to time, so that
now there is more of this, now more of that. These
changes may be gradual, and take place over long years,
as when the sex glands gradually come to maturity, or
they may be quicker, even very sudden. When something
startles us and gives us a really fundamental fright, these
glands change in their action, some speeding up, others
ceasing to function. Different changes occur when we are
angry, or when we see someone whom we love. The
different composition of the blood is felt in all kinds of
organs all over the body : it so affects them that there are
changes in their readiness for action. Some arteries are
dilated—in anger those going to the muscles of the limbs—
some are contracted—in the same case, those feeding the
organs of digestion. An excess of one hormone (as these
secretions are called) will make the whole nervous system
excitable and easily irritated Another soothes and com-
poses. What we want to do is in some way dependent
upon these hormones. What will give us satisfaction
depends on them in some way.
This method of communicating throughout the body
by means of the blood-stream may perhaps be illustrated
by an addition to our analogy of the telephone system.
Suppose, instead of calling up all the other subscribers in
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